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The Start Of The Third Trimester
Each of us have special dates we celebrate on an annual basis — birthdays,
anniversaries and other special holidays. For the cow herd, notable dates might
include the start of calving or breeding season and weaning. An undervalued date
in cow-calf production is the start of the third trimester.

Off the top of your head and without calculating back from calving, do you know
when the third trimester starts for your replacement heifers or cows? I’m
guessing it’s not on many people’s radar. If you have a March 1 calving herd with
replacements calving before cows, the third trimester starts for both in November.

Let me share why I think we need to pay more attention to that date in spring
calving herds. First, it marks a significant upward shift in nutrient requirements
of the cow. The same diet that would allow an open cow to gain 0.7 lbs per day,
merely maintains body condition and allows for the growth of the fetus in a
mature cow in the third trimester of gestation. This upward shift in nutrient
demand is commonly accompanied by the growth of a winter hair coat that makes
it harder to see if the demand is not met and body condition declines.

If a pregnant cow weighs 1,275 lbs throughout the last trimester, she is actually
losing weight because the fetus is growing. This would amount to 87 lbs or
roughly one body condition score during that period.

First-calf heifers or other young cows require energy for growth as well as to
maintain pregnancy and need to gain even more weight during the last trimester.
Failure to meet these energy demands impacts the fetus in utero, colostrum
production and the postpartum interval to return to estrus and rebreed. Both the
growth and performance of this calf and the age (weight) of the presumptive next
calf can suffer the negative consequences.

Our failure to fully account for the magnitude of this energy demand is often the
reason producers have trouble getting cows re-bred, particularly young cows. If
we start increasing the energy in the diet at the beginning of the third trimester,
we can make steady progress to attain the needed weight gain. If we wait too long,
the energy concentration of the diet needed to achieve the gain goes up because we
have fewer days to do so.

Producers need to take note of the start of the third trimester because failing to
do so is expensive either through higher feed costs, higher replacement rates,
lower calf weights and/or poorer calf health. Now is the time to be planning
ahead. Test forages and adjust rations accordingly as a part of the adjustments to
be monitored at this time. Either when working cows or when doing a routine



check, determine the average body condition score of the group and manage
mature cows to calve in a body condition score of 5, and 5.5 to 6 for replacement
heifers.

You can cross a mountain range over the highest peak or find a pass that is not
near as high or challenging to cross over; either one gets you there. Take note of
the start of the third trimester to improve calf health and performance and
control production costs.

For the full article, check out KSU Beef Tips,
https://enewsletters.k-state.edu/beeftips/category/november-2017/


